THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 3 December 2012 from 7.30    pm to 8 25 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Phil Brading (Vice-Chairman), Matthew Bedford,  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Sara Bedford, Stephen King, Ralph Sangster, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett and Keith Williams.

Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources & Governance


Geof Muggeridge
-
Director of Community and Environmental Services


Elwyn Wilson
-
Democratic Services Manager

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Chris Hayward.

Also in attendance: Councillor David Sansom.

EX48/12
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 15 October 2012 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

EX49/12
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


None.

EX50/12
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Councillor Sansom declared an interest in agenda item 12, Consultation on the Proposed Neighbourhood Forum and Area, as Chairman of the Forum.

RESOURCES

EX51/12
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 6 (SEPTEMBER 2012)

This report seeks approval to changes in the approved medium-term financial plan based on information contained in the budget monitoring reports.

The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Committee to make recommendations concerning the Council’s budget.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council


(1)
that the following revenue variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Change to Revenue Surplus/ Deficit 
	2012/13

£
	2013/14

£
	2014/15

£

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	258,930
	105,100
	(106,950)



(2)
that the following capital variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Change to Capital Balances
	2012/13

£
	2013/14

£
	2014/15

£

	(Increase) / Decrease
	(993,210)
	(101,930)
	(101,930)


EX52/12
    SPECIAL EXPENSES

  This report   reviewed the Council’s general and special expenses.

In reply to comments from Members the Director of Corporate Resources and Governance undertook to provide a written reply on the criteria for minimal expenditure.

The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to determine the calculation of special expenses.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council


That the Council confirms that it will apply the following resolution for special and general expenses for 2013/14:- 


(1)
that the following functions being either those provided equally across the district or incurring minimal expenditure be declared general expenses:- 



closed churchyards;



allotments;



litter bins;



salt bins;



dog bins;



highways, trees and roadside verges;



seats and shelters;



youth centres;



crime prevention;



land drainage;



footpath maintenance;



footpath lighting;



community arts;



off street car park maintenance;



street naming;



Dial-A-Ride;



play-schemes



award of grants under Section 137.


(2)
that the following functions are declared special expenses:-



playing fields and open spaces (excluding water based activities and maintenance met from commuted sums);



community halls (including apportionment The Centre, South Oxhey and the net income on Oxhey Hall and the former PDU Building, now the YMCA Woodlands building in Abbots Langley);



cemeteries (apportioned between Croxley Green and the unparished areas on the basis of population);



Watersmeet (as a community hall, but excluding the cost of the pantomime, charged to the unparished areas);



Woodlands (apportioned on the basis of acreage)


(3) 
A written reply be circulated to Members on the criteria for items incurring minimal expenditure and therefore not classified as special expenses.

LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

EX53/12
  CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  To receive the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 21 November 2012 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 3 December 2012.


Leisure, Community and Capital Grant Applications


The reason for the recommendation was to provide finance for organisations in the District.

Members noted that the grant to the Rickmansworth Chamber of Commerce was to cover the charge made by Herts County Council in respect of road closure to enable their event to take place. The Committee requested that the County Council provide justification for such charges.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the following grants are awarded to Special Connection and Rickmansworth Chamber of Commerce, to be used for the purposes described in the appendices to the report, on condition that agreement is reached as to the type and style of the acknowledgement of the Council’s contribution:

	
	Budget
	Applicant
	Grant



	a)
	Leisure Grant
	Special Connection


	£3,000

	b)
	Leisure Grant
	Rickmansworth Chamber of Commerce


	£1,024





(2)
Hertfordshire County Council be requested to justify the charge to organisations of £1024 for implementing road closures for events such as that organised by the Rickmansworth Chamber of Commerce 


Chorleywood Play Space Consultation Results


The reason for the recommendation was to enable play space to be provided in Chorleywood.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   Three Rivers District Council formally request permission from Chorleywood Parish Council to install the proposed play space on Chorleywood Common;


(2)
Subject to (1) above that officers in partnership with the Parish Council investigate further, locations A and B, as detailed in Appendix B to the report and location C  which relates to a specific site in the report of the Parish Council’s Advisory Committee;


(3)
that Officers submit a planning application to the Planning Inspectorate to install a play space on Chorleywood Common; 


(4)
that officers provide a progress report in due course; and


(5)
that a new play facility should have at least one item of equipment suitable for children with a physical disability.


Fees and Charges for Leisure & Community Activities 2013/2014, 2014/2015 and 2015/2016


The reason for the recommendation was to set fees and changes for forthcoming years.

In reply to comments made concerning the number of events and charges made in relation to events held on Croxley Green the Committee requested a report be submitted to the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee in relation to all such open spaces not just Croxley Green.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the proposed fees and charges for 2013/2014, 2014/2015 and 2015/2016 as set out in the report be approved. and 

(2)
that the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny  Committee review the number of events held and charges made for hire of grounds such as Croxley Green.

Leisure, Community and Capital Grant Awards 2011/12 Annual Review


The reason for the recommendation was to review the grants awarded.

RESOLVED:-



that the updates relating to 2011/12 grant funded projects be noted.


Review of Grants Process


The reason for the recommendation was to review the existing grants process.

The Committee approved the proposals but requested that decisions in respect of projects which score below 20 points should be reported to Members.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the amended Scoring Matrix be agreed;


(2)
that a formal policy position of no retrospective grants are awarded is formalised;


(3)
that the Leisure and Community Grant Budgets be pooled;


(4)
that projects which score below 20 points are declined and not progressed to Committee process but the scoring matrix be published in the Members Information Bulletin;

;


(5)
that proposed system for officer funding recommendations be agreed; and


(6)
to agree the draft monitoring form.


  Annual Review of the Performance of Hertfordshire Safeguarding Children’s Board in 2011/12


The reason for the recommendation was to note the action taken by the Safeguarding Children’s Board.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that Members note the report and send a response to Hertfordshire County Council noting its clarity;  

(2)
that officers advise Members when online training modules for safeguarding children and safeguarding adults become available; and

(3)
that Hertfordshire County Council be requested to explain the action it would take in respect of young Asian girls being married against their will.


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX54/12
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  To receive the recommendations of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 8 November 2012 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 3 December 2012.


Composting and Cardboard Issues

The reason for the recommendation was to ensure any changes to the service met with approval from the majority of residents.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
a consultation exercise be postponed until after the costs to the Council of each available option have been reported to Committee; and


(2)
the results of the survey be reported back to the Committee at a later date, together with the final proposals for removing cardboard from the organic stream.


Potential Future Cemetery Sites

The reason for the recommendation was to ensure the Council is fulfilling its discretionary duty to provide a cemetery.

The Committee amended the recommendation to reflect that this Council owned the land in Toms Lane Bedmond which had been referred to at meeting of the Policy and Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that Officers continue to negotiate with both Battlers Wells Foundation and the London Borough of Hillingdon over partnership proposals for the sharing of a cemetery site and also investigate the potential for using land owned by this Council in  Toms Lane, Bedmond; and

(2)
that the Council should consider contingency arrangements in the event of negotiations failing, or planning permission not being granted and report to a future meeting of the Committee.


Environmental Protection Fees and Charges

The reason for the recommendation was to maximise income and ensure that no potential customer chooses an alternative arrangement.

The Committee agreed with the suggestion that in respect of the negotiation on fees that the outcome should be notified to the Portfolio Holder.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
Trade waste fees and charges for bins under 1100 litres be increased by 5.2% in 2013/14;


(2)
Officers be given discretion to negotiate fees to ensure the service remains commercially attractive and report back to the Portfolio Holder;
;


(3)
There is no price increase to both clinical waste and special collection fees and charges;


(4)
The fees and charges for interments within the traditional section of the cemetery be increased by 30%; and


(5)
That there is no increase to the fees and charges for interment within the woodland section of the cemetery.


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT

EX55/12
  CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  To receive the recommendations of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 6 November 2012 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 3 December 2012. 


Amendments to Local Validation Checklist for Planning Applications


The reason for the recommendation was that The National Planning Policy Framework requires such lists to be reviewed on a frequent basis.

RECOMMENDED 

(1)
that the changes to the Development Management validation checklist be approved; 


(2)
to recommend to the Council that the Director of Community and Environmental Services, in  consultation with the Cabinet Member for Environment be authorised in to approve any other amendments to the validation checklist and to amend accordingly the Scheme of Delegation to Officers; and


(3)
that all Members be notified when any such amendments are made.  


Green Expectations – Sustainability Strategy Public Consultation


Subsequent to the meeting of the Committee, the following amendments have been made to the draft Strategy to take account of Members’ comments:

· The inclusion of Leavesden Country Park among three sites which currently hold the Green Flag Award

· Rewording of Objective 6 to state: “Encourage residents to interact with and to preserve and enhance habitats and biodiversity.”


The reason for the recommendation was to enable public consultation to be undertaken.

The Committee made Minor amendments to the Strategy.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the Green Expectations Sustainability Strategy and summary report are approved for public consultation subject to;

i. The draft strategy being also made available on the Council’s Web Site; and 

ii. Insert into the strategy under the heading ‘Waste’ that by collecting food and green waste we can reduce greenhouse gases emissions from landfill and produce locally sourced compost …” ; and 


(2)
that a meeting be arranged with relevant officers of Hertfordshire County Council to consider flooding risks within Three Rivers District and appropriate prevention measures.


Revised Local Development Scheme (LDS) for the Local Plan


The reason for the recommendation was that the Council are required to prepare and regularly review an LDS under the provisions of the Planning and Compulsory Act 2004.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
to approve the revised Local Development Scheme (LDS) as set out in Appendices 1 and 2; and


(2)
to approve the Local Development Scheme to be in effect from the 4 December 2012.


To receive the recommendations of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 18 September 2012 in relation to the following Items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 3 December 2012.


Watford Credit Union

The reason for the recommendation was that the arrangement with the Watford Credit Union was the most efficient way for the Council to administer the Fund while contributing to other strategic objectives.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
to approve payment of a £20,000 one-off grant to Watford Credit Union to be used for the purposes described in Appendix A in addition to the set up, administration and application costs as set out in  paragraph 2.10 of the report;

(2)
that minor amendments to the Service Level Agreement are delegated to the Director of Communities and Environmental Services and the Environment Portfolio Holder; and


(3)
that a report be made to the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee after six months’ operation of the loan scheme, to include details of the loans made and the benefits of the loans for borrowers

EX56/12
HERTFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL WASTE SITE ALLOCATIONS PROPOSED SUBMISSION CONSULTATION


  

  This report informed Members of Hertfordshire County Council’s consultation document on Waste Site Allocations. It sets out a proposed Three Rivers District Council response to the consultation.


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure the Council made representations on the Waste Site Allocations Proposed Submission.

The Committee made minor amendments to the proposed reply.


RESOLVED:-



that   the contents of the Waste Site Allocations Proposed Submission document are noted and the proposed Three Rivers response to the consultation as set out in Appendix 1 of the report  be approved as the Council’s response to the consultation subject to the following amendments;



Paragraph 2 of the response 



(Waterdale Waste Transfer Station)



Amend to read …….’Three Rivers District Council strongly objects to any proposal for an end of life vehicle facility on this site’. 



Paragraph 3 of the response 



Amend to read ;



 ‘  In view of the need for additional residual waste treatment’ 



‘….transfer costs of disposing waste.’

. 

EX57/12
PRELIMINARY DRAFT COMMUNITY INFRASTRUCTURE LEVY CHARGING SCHEDULE, FOR PUBLIC CONSULTATION


This report   sought approval to undertake public consultation on the Community Infrastructure Levy Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule.

The reason for the recommendation was to enable consultation to be undertaken.


RESOLVED:-



that the Executive Committee approves the Preliminary Draft Charging Schedule set out in Appendix 1to the report  for consultation.   

EX58/12
PROPOSED   RICKMANSWORTH NEIGHBOURHOOD FORUM AND RICKMANSWORTH NEIGHBOURHOOD AREA


This report was   to note the responses from the consultation on the proposed Rickmansworth Neighbourhood Forum and Rickmansworth Neighbourhood Area.   


The reason for the recommendation was to note the responses to consultation.


RESOLVED:-



that   the Executive Committee notes the consultation responses of the proposed Rickmansworth Neighbourhood Forum and Rickmansworth Neighbourhood Area.  

EX59/12
PETITION

The Council had received the following electronic petition signed by 47 people;

‘ Royal Masonic Crossing


We the undersigned petition the council to *To put a crossing in place as there is a public footpath leading to and continuing into the Royal Masonic School. *To mark 'No Parking' on the tarmac in front of the minor RMS gate and add double yellow lines *To put a sign (both ways) to warn oncoming traffic that they are approaching a school *To put speeding cameras and flashing road signs to remind drivers of the speed limit.

This public footpath in Rickmansworth continues into the Royal Masonic School. As a result parents as well as the members of the public who use the path are in constant danger when crossing the road. There have been a number of incidents to date, the latest being our 6 year old daughter and our nanny being hit by a car. In addition the locked school gate next to the public footpath has a no parking sign but everyday parents park in front of that gate and on their return reverse onto the main road. This is extremely hazardous and our accident was caused by one such parent on this occasion’.

In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 19(1) the Leader of the Council in consultation with Group Leaders had referred this Petition to Herts County Council Highways as it was  a highways matter.

RESOLVED:-




that the action taken be noted.
EX60/12
CALENDAR OF MEETINGS 2013/2014


  The Committee was asked to consider the draft Calendar of Meetings for the Local Government Year 2013/2014.


The reason for the recommendation was to accord with the requirements of the Council’s Constitution.


RECOMMENDED:-

To Council:-




that the attached Calendar of Meetings for 2013/2014 be approved.

EX61/12  
  REVIEW OF STRATEGIC RISKS

  This report gave details of progress against the Risk Treatment Plans for the Strategic Risks identified in the Strategic Plan 2012-15.


The reason for the recommendation was to fulfil the requirement that this Committee was responsible for monitoring the treatment of strategic risks.

RESOLVED:-



that   the Executive Committee note the review of the Strategic Risk Register and approve the changes to the Risk Register and the Risk Assessment & Treatment Plans. 

EX62/12
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



“that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under Paragraphs 3 and 5 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.”
EX63/12
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  To receive the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 21 November 2012 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 3 December 2012.


Meals on Wheels


The reason for the recommendation was to safeguard the budget due to increased demand and reduce the risk of service failure.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that negotiations are started to transfer responsibility for meals on wheels provision back to Hertfordshire County Council from April 2013 on the basis of the proposed temporary subsidies outlined in the report;  

(2)
that a further report is brought back to Members should any financial requests be received from Hertfordshire County Council following TUPE discussions with the WRVS;


(3)
t  hat p  ublic access to the report be denied until negotiations have been concluded with the WRVS regarding TUPE;


(4)
that appropriate arrangements are made in consultation with the Leader of the Council to ensure that the employees and volunteers of the WRVS are properly thanked for their dedication and hard work in providing the Meals on Wheels Service; and


(5)
  that public access to the decision be denied until Council agenda publication.

EX64/12
CONTRACT FOR BANKING SERVICES

  This  report sought approval to seek an extension to the life of the current contract for banking services.


The reason for the report was that banking services had been tested in the last three years and further savings would be minimal.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the Committee authorise officers to seek an extension of 12 months to the current contract for banking services;

(2)  
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until the issue is resolved; and

(3)  
that public access to the decision be immediate.

CHAIRMAN
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